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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

November 19, 2021
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Keri Clark, Nancy McDaniel, Dennis Mathews, Reg George, and Lily Clifton.

Board Members Absent:  Brent Stark
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington), Krista Bulger (Parent Representative), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative) and Joleen Ferguson (Washington Council of the Blind).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Corey Grandstaff (Associate Director-Transition and Residential Programs), and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

September 24, 2021 – 11am-12:50pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 11am.  The meeting started with a roll call.
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of September 24, 2021. Nancy moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Lily seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.

New Business:

Department Highlight – Recreation Program - Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director Transition and Residential Programs
· Corey reported that the recreation program is primarily done after school with activities available on Monday’s, Tuesday’s and Thursday’s.  Students are directly involved with helping to choose different activities to participate in.  Some of the options are cross-country skiing, downhill skiing, tandem bike rides, visits to museums, theaters, arts and crafts, creative writing, poetry, hikes, etc.  Before Covid, students also had the option to participate in partner dance, self-defense, and other classes.  

· Adrienne Fernandez, who is in charge of our Volunteer/Recreation Program has built a number of partnerships to provide activities, such as the Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA), Lions Clubs, Northwest Audio Describers group, Oregon Sports Authority (provides students with Blazers tickets), etc.
· Activities are primarily run by volunteers and supported by residential staff.  

· Corey shared a PowerPoint presentation showing students participating in different activities (hiking, tandem cycling, crafts, swimming, hayrides at the pumpkin patch, pumpkin carving/decorating, archery, and a recent Harvest Dance).
· Bringing volunteers back to participate in activities was a large decision after not having volunteers on campus for 9-12 months due to Covid.  All safety protocols are strictly followed (masks, social distancing, vaccination verification, etc.). 
· Keri gestured with a thumbs up and commended the WSSB stating that this all sounds spectacular and enriching.  
· Reg asked if tracks are pre-made in the snow so students can independently ski with volunteers using voice guide. Corey commented that during the cross-country ski trip, if the students are experienced, yes, however with downhill skiing, it is a higher risk activity which generally requires a 2:1 volunteer ratio until they are comfortable. The tracks are ‘groomed’ (typically two sets of tracks) so if the students are experienced, they can ski independently, however many students are learning to ski for their first time.  Reg said thanks for all we do, i.e. pool, recreational opportunities and it is nice to be a part of working with one of the best blind schools in the country.  Reg is glad we take it to this level.
· Marci thanked Corey for describing the PowerPoint slides to model an appropriate presentation and also for only offering movies that are audio described so students learn its OK to expect that.  Marci said so many blind children are not encouraged to participate in activities because sighted people in charge are afraid they will get hurt.  
· Corey stated that the recreation program is supported by Scott and other administrators.  A budget has been set for the program and Corey is proud to say that this is the first time we aren’t going to charge students to participate because we don’t want to have that as a barrier to participation.

· Greg complimented the recreation program for requiring audio descriptions at movies and plays. Greg would like to do some type of volunteer recognition for Mollie Hands who has been volunteering with us for over 50 years.  Corey said there may be an opportunity for something like that at the Spring concert which is also the time we celebrate our volunteers.  Stephanie said that with challenges with locating a music teacher that we may not have a spring concert and wondered if there is another way to do the volunteer recognition.  Corey said he wasn’t aware of this and thanked Stephanie as he will start thinking about how to make that happen.

Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott said it is important to recognize Adrienne as she does a lot of the activities and setting things up behind the scenes.  Scott feels we are one of the top schools for the blind in the area of recreation.

· Scott recently virtually attended the Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) annual leadership institute.  Scott presented at the conference regarding the equity work that is occurring at the WSSB and also how we are utilizing the Equity Tool at the administrative level.

· Scott also virtually attended the annual American Printing House for the Blind (APH) annual meeting. Scott is required to attend this meeting as he is an Ex-Officio Trustees for the state of Washington.  Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant will take Scott’s place on APH’s Educational Products Advisory Committee (EPAC).  In addition, Scott will be interviewed at a podcast by APH next week regarding his experience with the EPAC committee.

· The Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building is behind schedule but is moving forward.  Just this week, we learned that the permits were approved, and a bid walk-through was held with five contractors expressing an interest in bidding the project.  With each capital project, a percentage of the overall budget must be used for art.  We are working with the Washington State Arts Commission and have demanded that the art that is incorporated into the building be accessible.
· The WSSB continues to offer voluntary Covid testing through our health center. The ESD 112 has offered to be a secondary testing site for staff, if needed.  
· We were recently welcomed to join a Covid vaccine clinic that will be held on the campus of the Washington School for the Deaf (WSD).  The clinic will be held on December 17 with the second dose offered in early January.  Currently, all WSSB students are eligible, however approximately 50% of our students are already vaccinated.

· We recently updated our Emergency Reference guide.  The guide is available through a QR code, paper, or braille.

· A lockdown drill was held earlier this week.  We had designated staff check safety protocols regarding doors, black-out shades, speakers for the Alertus notification system, etc.  We will continue to make improvements based on the outcome of the drill.  
· Scott has been working with the Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB) and the WSSB DeafBlind Project to submit legislation to recognize interveners in state statute.  This legislation is being added to a current bill regarding interpreters.  The Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) has a partnership with Central Michigan University for intervener training and certification. Currently, four people are in this program and Scott was able to meet with them earlier this week.  Only four states in the country have labeled this in legislation.  An intervener works with a deafblind person to communicate and share information regarding things that are happening in their environment. This may include tactile sign language or may be a three-dimensional system, etc.
· Scott hosted the first Listening Sessions with staff yesterday.  Although there were not a lot of participants, several of our new staff attended.

· Scott is working with GoodMaps and APH to establish an electronic wayfinding program on our campus (Old Main, Irwin and Stenehjem).  The GoodMaps staff scanned the areas last week.  Five students from WSSB are a part of this as well as staff from our Orientation & Mobility (O&M) department. We would like to expand the scanning all the way to Hudson’s Bay High School as well as Clark Community College.
· During Scott’s presentations at the NFB and WCB conventions, he discussed the need for representatives on our “Healthy Schools Council”.  In addition, a food services survey was sent to all students and their families.  The council should have the information needed to meet and move the process forward after the first of the year.  
· Keri thanked the WSSB for the support for they are providing to her district and would like to know more about the mentoring our Outreach department is providing to new teachers in the Stanwood Camino and Bellingham school districts.  Scott said in the Stanwood Camino they hired a teacher without a TVI endorsement and requested assistance from us.  Scott said he isn’t familiar with the Bellingham situation, however Joe Dlugo mentors people in TVI programs.  Keri said Bellingham has a new Special Education director and hopes they can turn the schools reputation around.  
· Greg asked if WSSB is having difficulties filling positions as other school districts are.  Scott said our current challenge is locating a music teacher and we are thankful that the teacher who had that position last year is willing to fill in on a part time basis through January.  We have recently hired several staff (school secretary, fiscal analyst and custodian).  

· Dennis asked if we have any experience with the difference between a student who may be what’s called ‘under 18 mature minority’ and can make their own decision whether they want services and vaccinations?  Scott said he knows of that, and recently, we were invited to a vaccination clinic at Clark Community College.  Scott reached out to the Healthy Commons organization (the same organization who handles the Covid testing for WSSB), and they are under the opinion that they will take care of this with paperwork with parents/guardians.  

Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (Joleen Ferguson):
· Joleen commented on Mollie Hands’ years of volunteering with the WSSB and also thanked the school for offering such a broad range of activities.  Joleen appreciated having these opportunities when she attended the WSSB and feels that these are life experiences.  
· The WCB annual convention was October 28-30 and was held virtually again this year.  Joleen commented Scott on his presentation as part of the “Big Three” (Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL), Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and WSSB).  The convention went very well with a youth track, games, trivia, science of sound, etc.  The WCB teamed up with the DSB to team teach how to make a sound box.
· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter):
· Marci commented that their annual NFBC convention was great with a lot of activities.  Youth activities were offered in conjunction with WTBBL and DSB.  On Saturday there were youth activities including a lunch with blind mentors.  
· The NFB and American Action Fund for Blind Children and Adults are offering a Braille Readers are Leaders event.  This is open to youth and adults with categories for age and level of learning.  There is no fee to participate and prizes will be awarded for the different categories.  

· The NFB’s National scholarship applications will be available from December 1-March 31.  Last year, two national scholarship winners were from the state of Washington.  

· The NFB is in the process of deciding how the Bell literacy program will be offered next year.  Last year, a home edition was offered whereby students were sent a box of things include a slate and stylus, learning shades, etc.  
· NFB also offers a Teachers for Tomorrow program for people who are just going into studying to be teachers of blind and low vision students and also for those who are in that profession to mentor other teachers and blind adults.  

· Scott thanked the NFB and WCB for giving him the opportunity to engage with the groups and provided the space to connect with parents and members.  

· The NFB national convention will be in person July 5-10, 2022 in New Orleans, LA. Grants are available for people who would like to attend.  All are welcome.
· The NFB of Washington’s 2022 convention will be held in Bellevue the first full weekend in November.

· Teachers (Stephanie Face):
· Scott reported that Stephanie needed to leave the meeting to attend another meeting today.  Stephanie asked Scott to report the following:  
· A large number of students are attending this year with more coming every week; one new student who enrolled is an avid skateboarder.
· We have added a number of new staff this year, all of whom are great people who bring individual strengths to their roles.
· White Cane day was successful with a front-page feature in the Columbian (newspaper) about the celebration.  
· Islandwood Science Camp is coming up in January, and staff are hopeful that we will be able to attend in person this year.  
· Five WSSB teachers are starting the recertification process for their National Board Certifications.
· Six WSSB teachers are experimenting with collaborative teaching this year so they can integrate the students we had in self-contained classrooms into a more general education setting. 
· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· Scott H. stated that the WFSE has been focusing on reclassifying the Residential Life Counselor (RLC) positions for both specialized schools. Scott H. reported that this is not an easy process.  A desk audit was completed, however trying to locate another classification with similar duties is difficult.  The WFSE would now like to pursue staying in the same classification but attempting to get a raise within that classification.  Anne Baker, Director of HR has been doing a lot to support them with communication and desk audits, etc.  Scott H. thanked WSSB management for moving the process along.  Scott M. said he is unable to make those decisions as they are made at the state level thru bargaining agreements.  Scott M. agrees that our staff deserve the raise; but in most cases, must work the state.  
· Parent Representative (Krista Bulger)
· Krista was able to chaperone at the Harvest Dance that was held on campus a couple of weeks ago.    Krista said it was bittersweet because she was excited to see all of the students, but they had to wear masks so it was hard for her to identify the students and even some of the staff because many of the students have grown and changed.  Kevin, WSSB’s volunteer chef/baker provided treats for the dance and it was fantastic.  
· Krista reported that the Goalball season just ended.  Matt Hines, one of WSSB’s RLC’s and two former students assisted.  The next sport that will be offered is Powerlifting.  Scott said that will continue as planned however he is not sure about tournaments.  Scott reported that we are also working on the details for the annual Swim Meet. Krista is hopeful that parents can attend.  
· Krista asked if the annual track meet will still be occurring.  Scott said we are doing a minor playground remodel which was suggested by students to include a wheelchair accessible component and the goal is to have it done by the track meet.  Scott is hoping we will be able to have the annual track meet; however, safety is always our number one priority.  Krista asked if the current play structure was going to be replaced.  Scott said we will expand the swings and add a showdown table in the open space, remove the current swing set (east of covered playground area); add a platform with rubberized mats and put a curb and sidewalk in.  We will also have four swings and a wheelchair accessible swing.  Showdown is a sport for blind people and has been compared to ping-pong.  

· Krista asked if there were basements in the cottages.  Scott said there is one in Chapman cottage.  The board asked about touring the tunnels at WSSB and the basement in Irwin.  Krista asked if there is a tunnel that connects the two schools (WSSB and Washington School for the Deaf).  Scott said there was a steam pipe that connected the two.

· Krista shared a resource with the Board.  It is an app that was created by Mississippi State University called “4 to 24”.  It is an app that provides information from preschool through early adulthood with categories regarding learning, exploring, connecting, etc.  Within each category, there are five levels of topics from novice to advanced levels. What Krista loves most is you can click a button and it will turn the app from talking to the parent to presenting the information geared towards a child. Scott asked if Krista could send the information to him so we can share this information widely.  
· Scott stated the WSSB website is now up and running.  We had a company do an accessibility test of our site and we received a 15-page report with changes that need to be made.  We will now be working with the company who designed our website to make the changes.

Committee Reports:

· Education Committee (no report at this time)
· Buildings and Grounds Committee:
· Scott reported that the campus is looking beautiful and we will have new construction (LIFTT building) in the next month or so.
· Management Committee (no report at this time)
· Legislative Committee:
· Marci reported that the legislative committee will be following the intervener bill through the legislative process. 
· Reg stated he is on a legislative committee on another board and they are following legislation entitled “Nothing about us without us” and inquired if that may impact us.  Marci said she will be reviewing the bill this weekend.  Reg said they had a coalition meeting and several blind people are involved and it would be nice to be at the table.
Miscellaneous:

· Greg let the board know that if there is any particular group they would like to hear from at future board meetings to let either him or Scott know.  Greg said we are hoping to invite the Student Council President to a future meeting to get an update.
· Reg asked if the school has any type of program or curriculum revolving around communications or public speaking at the junior high or high school level.  Reg feels a student could present to us as a school project.  Scott doesn’t know how formal that curriculum is, but students do a lot of public speaking, and presentations during Project Based Learning and students are rated by their peers and staff.  Keri is curious if WSSB has a debate team.  Scott said he doesn’t believe we do. Keri said it would fall in line with what Reg is talking about, i.e. leadership, presenting, etc.  

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:50pm.  The next Board meeting will be held via Zoom on January 12 at 7:30pm.

Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – November 2021
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)
WSSB Outreach has had a wonderful start to this 2021-2022 school year, despite all the challenges from the pandemic. We are all getting comfortable in what these new challenges bring. 

· Our team has been comfortable in all regions of the state, with our staff meeting the current needs. However, this will change with Ron Jasmer leaving the Olympia area team on 11/12/21. Ron has accepted a job with the Orientation and Training Center (OTC) in Seattle. His position is posted. 

· Joe Dlugo and Krista Bulger are scheduled to take the Certified Assistive Technology Instructional Specialists (CATIS) exam soon. They have been providing Assistive Technology (AT) Evaluations and consultation support as needed.  

· Joe Dlugo continues to provide mentorship for the remaining Stephen F. Austin University (SFASU) students around the state who need support. He will also be mentoring the Portland State University (PSU) Orientation & Mobility (O&M) students who received the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS)/Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) grant.

· We have taken on two contracts for mentoring new teachers, beyond Joe Dlugo’s role. Joe is providing support for a new teacher in Stanwood/Camano and Kathryn Kier is mentoring a teacher in Bellingham.

· Outreach Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) Annie Stockton started a Unified English Braille (UEB) class on 10/26/21 and will continue to the end of 2/2022. There are 56 participants from Washington, Oregon, California, Idaho and Japan. The class is live every Tuesday from 4:00-5:00pm and recorded for those who cannot attend at that time. 

· Our second Outreach team meeting was held via Zoom on 10/22/21. Even though it was not in person, the meeting was productive and allowed time to collaborate and share. We are hoping to get together in person soon. 

· As member of the WA UEB committee, I participated in a meeting on 11/4/21 to discuss 2 situations where people have asked for waivers on the UEB certification/exam. It was determined that this is not our role, but that of the Professional Education Standards Board (PESB). 

On the horizon: 

· Blind/Low Vision Professional Learning Community formally known as the TVI Round-Ups will be held virtually and regionally this year virtually. A survey has been sent out to determine how to proceed. 

· Working Group for Strategic Plan Goal #1: Identify statewide need for blind and low vision services, includes Pam Parker and Jennifer Merry, Director of the Ogden Resource Center.

· A possible Nemeth class may be offered virtually as well. Ideas and plans are being discussed. 

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)
Students:  47 high school / 13 middle school  
Remote learning 
During November, students are participating in three remote learning days in a pilot to see if we are able maintain attendance during mid-week holidays. Historically, a large number of students do not return to campus for school during the couple of school days preceding Thanksgiving.  This year, students will engage in remote learning on November 12, 22, and 23.  During the November 22 and 23, teachers will also be hosting student led conferences with families via Zoom.   
 
Goalball  
This year's goalball season was very different than previous years.  The team's new coach, Matthew Hines, led the team in twice weekly practices and taught many new students how to play this incredible sport.  While students did not travel for any games, the season ended with a staff vs. students match that brought many folks at WSSB lots of joy.  Future plans for the goalball team include the possibility of hosting a tournament and sending a team to high school nationals next school year.   
 
Staffing - Coverage and needs  
School staff continue to persist in providing robust opportunities for learning for our students. Unfortunately, WSSB is not shielded from the stressors of teaching during a pandemic.  WSSB has experienced a shortage of substitutes, additional staff leave due to cold/flu symptoms, and more frequent leave requests.  The combination has posed additional challenges on staff with less support for covering classes.  Some classes have not had any subs, rather, students have had to engage in self-directed work assigned by their teacher through Google Classroom, independent assignments, or other platforms.  While less than ideal, promoting student independence and resilience has been an unintentional consequence.   
 
Collaborative efforts 
Irwin teaching staff are collaborating, co-teaching, co-planning, and working together in positive ways that is noticeably different than previous years.  The initiative came from teachers last year, presenting a case that they want to collaborate more so that classes are more inclusive of diverse learners during core content instruction.  In addition to teaching collaboratively, teachers meet weekly in professional learning communities (PLCs) in the areas of literacy, math, and orientation and mobility.  There are several other less formal collaborative efforts occurring at WSSB. The research supports that a collaborative culture promotes improved instruction and outcomes for students.  

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition and Residential Programs)
Health Center

Nurses continue to perform COVID-19 testing for staff and students, approximately 40 tests per week performed.

Residential

Staffing changes that took place include Oryann Fitim being appointed as a fulltime graveyard Residential Life Counselor (RLC) and Larinta Luciano being hired as an on-call RLC. It is still difficult to recruit substitute RLC’s, and we are still advertising to hire at least two more substitute RLC’s. Students continue learning skills of daily living through Wednesday night cooking, as well as weekly room cleaning, laundry, and kitchen cleanup and kitchen prep activities. Four residential staff are being trained in the Residential Child and Youth Care Professional curriculum (RCYCP), which includes 42 hours of training in the following four areas: culture of care, child development, relationship building, and positive behavior and discipline. In addition, all RLC’s received right response training in de-escalation strategies. 

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)
1. 2021-22 Operating Budget - books for September closed with a small positive variance.    


Allotted:  $2,121,684




Actual:    $2,190,697

2. Performance Measures - we reported on the following measures for quarter ending September 2021:


#1585 Percent of WSSB high school students enrolled in online classes:  0%


#1586 Braille Distributed on time:  90%


#1590 Pages of Braille Transcription:  49,458


#1591 Training opportunities accessed by individuals:  10,810


#1592 Number of teachers/paraprofessionals taking Braille exams:  7



#1593 Number of students on campus:  56


#1594 Off-Campus Services:  429

3. Calendar Year Close


Now that the fiscal year has closed, we are now moving to closing the calendar year.  We are working on Retirement Redistributions, 1099s and W2s, as well as reviewing allotments, and first quarter spending.

4. Inventory:  Due to the pandemic, agencies received a waiver last year on the requirement to conduct a physical inventory of assets.  We are planning on doing it in December 2021.  

5. Safety Net:  We will be applying for Safety Net funding this year.  Applications are due March 11, 2022.

6. One Washington:  We continue to work on various processes to implement the new state system, Workday.  Currently we are working on mapping our current chart of accounts and program indexes to the new system, Workday.

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)
New Hires:  
· Zach Ausmus, Custodial Supervisor (Promotion)

· Eddie Lawrence, Custodian 

· Oryann Fitim, RLC

· Angela Henrich – On-call Teacher and Teachers Aide (TA)

· Larina Luciano – On-call RLC

· Jessica Chandler – Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) – Birth-3

Recruitments: 

· Music Teacher

· TVI/O&M – Thurston, Mason, Lewis Counties

· Custodian – Graveyard

· School Secretary

· Fiscal Analyst 3

· Speech Language Pathologist – Part Time

· Substitute TVI

· On-call TA

· On-call RLC

· On-call Custodian

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Franklin Plaistowe and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management (OFM)

· Personnel Management Meeting – Facilitated by OFM

· Department of Equity and Inclusion (DEI) Strategy Quarterly – Facilitated by OFM

· Public Employees Benefits Board, Medical Flexible Spending Arrangement (FSA) & Dependent Care Assistance Program Open Enrollment Training 

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)
ORC staff and Outreach have been working on getting all the ORC Online accounts up to date. ORC Online will be re-built in partnership with staff from the Deaf-Blind Project. The request for proposal (RFP) is out to find a vendor.

As of 11/1/2021, there are 1,707 active student registrations in ORC Online. Due to remote learning and some students not currently enrolled in school, the overall number has dropped in the last 2 years.

So far this school year, the ORC has sent 1,779 items to 110 school districts for 411 students. 

At the prison, the long-time site supervisor, James Estep, has retired and Correctional Industries is in the process of finding a new on-site supervisor for the braille program. Glenn Davis is filling the interim position while continuing to manage Correctional Industries at WCCW.

Correctional Industries at the prison was commended by Labor and Industries for staff (including inmate staff) following all COVID protocols and adapting to the new COVID work environment of social distancing, mask wearing and cleaning. 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)
1. Safety: 

a. Scott and Janet updated our Emergency Desk Reference, and sent it to an electronic existence, accessible via QR code. 

b. Via an emergency protocol committee, we have been lining out future necessary lockdown trainings and drills so that all campus gets a consistent message with the latest recommended practices.

c. After a COVID pause, the Safety Committee is back in action. This is a group mandated by WAC to review incidents and accidents and ensure remediation of conditions that caused same. With an O&M instructor on the committee, we will also be looking at and addressing accessibility issues around campus. 

2. We have a new custodial supervisor with Zach Ausmus, who has been a custodian here for four years. It has been inspirational watching Zach earn this job, and exciting to support him as he works to change and improve operations in the custodial department. He recently hired a new swing shift custodian, Eddy Lawrence, and a new graveyard custodian, Josh Wieland. His crew will again be at full staff, and present on campus around the clock. 

3. We have been dealing with a large amount of surplus furniture, some from the start of the school year when Irwin School bought new classroom tables and chairs, and more with the decommissioning of the Ahlsten Building. A State of Washington surplus representative paid us a visit and said we should donate all the surplus to local non-profits. A large batch recently went to Habitat for Humanity. We still have a ways to go.

4. Bob Lonnee, Food Services Manager, and I have been combing through our Wellness Policy – Physical Activity and Nutrition as preparation to kick off reporting on the policy and instituting the School Health Council. Our focus has been on the deliverables mandated by the policy. Recently a food service survey went out to all students and parents to give us some feedback on existing practices. We plan on having a schedule for Health Council meetings in 2022.

5. More trees are coming down, this time dead or dying birches in the Childcare Parking lot. According to consulting arborists, we have tree issues we will need to address in the next coming years, mostly from trees reaching their end-life, and some, especially in the interior parking area, becoming root-bound and risking damage to surround structure.

6. We have begun the process of executing one of our biennial capital preservation projects – converting fluorescent lighting in Irwin School to LED lights. Our first step was to engage a representative of our local PUD who inventories the old lights and provides a room-by-room catalogue of new lights that will meet our needs. New technologies will allow these lights to react to sunlight, be dimmable, and have adjustable color temperature. 

7. We have filed for an extension of the December 31, 2021 deadline for application of permit of water rights to use our well water. In my opinion this was done by PBS Environmental Engineering because they are delayed in getting our well drawdown test and paperwork into the Department of Ecology due to high demand as Ecology got all temporary well water issues off their shelf at once. The well became an issue with the new building when the permit reviewer told us we needed to raise large backflow valves above the ground, out of the tunnel, if we were going to tap into our existing domestic water supply for the new structure. This is due to code. The effort was going add $225,000 to the LIFTT Building project, and result in a small building in the middle of campus. Instead, we will tap into water at the 13th Street Main, adding only $150,000 to the LIFTT project. 

Birth-5 (DeEtte Snyder, Associate Director Birth-5)
The Birth to 3 Program has seen some changes this month.  We have welcomed a new Birth to 3 TVI who started November 1.  Jessica Chandler joins our team all the way from Ohio where she has been a TVI for past few years and previously served babies in Hawaii prior to becoming a TVI through the PSU Visually Impaired Learner (VIL) program in 2008.  Jessica will re-locate her family to the Ellensburg area and serve Kittitas, Yakima, Benton, Franklin, Adams, Walla Walla, and Columbia counties.  Our program has also welcomed a new administrative assistant, Kathy Froehlich, the end of October.  Kathy will assist us to manage the many referrals and ongoing changes of caseloads that we experience in supporting the littlest learners.  So speaking of those changes, we have added a few more early intervention agencies to our contracted partners, which include the Columbia Basin Health district in Adams County and Children’s Developmental Center in Franklin County.  These new partnerships will add about 10 new children to our caseloads, plus expands the support we provide to all Birth to 3 providers statewide. DeEtte continues her work with Early Support for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) and WSDS to develop training modules for vision and hearing screening.  Also, work has begun to update the current ESIT Practice Guide to Providing Early Supports for Children with Sensory Disabilities, which was originally written in 2016 and give the continued growth of our services statewide, it is due for a revision.  

Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)
Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or visually impaired throughout Washington State. 

September and October 

September 28:
Meet with Laurie Weidner, Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB)

September 29:
Emergency protocol committee meeting

September 29:
American Printing House for the Blind (APH) committee member nominations

September 29:
Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

September 30:
Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) - Equitable Decision-Making planning session

October 1:
Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) new building–weekly check-in

October 1:
Meet with parent representative, Board of Trustees/Ex-Officio

October 4:
Meeting with PESB re agency request legislative proposal

October 4:
Benefits of Audio Description in Education (BADIE) meeting

October 5:
COSB annual meeting (virtual)

October 6-8:
APH annual meeting (virtual)

October 12:
Facility rental discussion

October 13-15:
APH annual meeting (virtual)

October 15:
Meeting with Corina, ESD 112 regarding Covid testing options

October 18:
Meeting with Greg Szabo, Board chair – review November board meeting agenda

October 19:
Executive and small agency cabinet meeting 

October 20:
Results Washington meeting – Early learning 

October 20:
Meeting with the Director of the Office of Equity

October 21:
Meeting with HR Director regarding vaccine reporting requirements to the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI)

October 21:
Meeting with Facilities Manager to discuss outside play area remodel

October 22:
Meeting with Rick Hauan, Executive Director of the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) re regional program ideas

October 25:
Emergency protocol committee meeting

October 26:
APH satisfaction project meeting (journey mapping)

October 26:
Access for All partner meeting

October 27:
Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

October 28-30:
Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) fall convention

Highlight
In early October I attended and presented at the COSB Leadership Institute.  Once again, the COSB Leadership Institute was offered remotely during the days before the start of the APH Annual Meeting.  As you might recall, under more typical circumstances I would have traveled to Louisville, Kentucky for the Institute and Annual Meeting. A theme of this year’s COSB Leadership Institute happened to be equity and I had the opportunity to present to fellow blind school superintendents and program leaders about our equity journey at WSSB.  Our journey has included the informal formation of an equity committee at WSSB, equity being identified as a core value during our strategic planning efforts, the adoption of a diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) policy, and the adoption and use of an Equity Analysis Tool for Decision Making (EAT-DM). My presentation focused on this journey and how we have begun to use the EAT-DM to help inform decision-making by the leadership team at WSSB. As one of two APH Ex-Officio Trustees (EOT) for the state of Washington, my attendance and participation at the APH Annual meeting is required.  Once again, the APH Annual Meeting was offered remotely and this time was spread out over two weeks. The Annual Meetings provides an excellent opportunity to connect with EOTs from around the country, learn about current and future APH products and services, and provide feedback to APH leadership and staff.  At this year’s Annual Meeting, I was tapped to present to other EOTs about the process of sharing information (educate, not lobby) with our Representatives and Senators.  I have continued to stay in contact with Senator Murray and Representative Herrera-Beutler to share the impact of APH products and services in Washington.  Both of these individuals are in positions of influence as it relates to APH’s federal appropriation. Paul Schroeder, APH’s new Director of Government Affairs, asked me to present because of my relative success in navigating this path as the leader of a state agency and because of my ongoing work in this regard.

To close out the month of October, I had the wonderful opportunity to attend and present at the WCB Annual Convention.  Again, WCB hosted their convention virtually.  As is usually the case, I had the opportunity to speak as part of the Big Three: WSSB, Department of Services for the Blind, and the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library. I provided an update on the agency, the end of last school and the beginning of this school year, and some exciting changes that are in the works (e.g. LIFTT building, playground updates, etc.).  I also did my best to recruit applicants for open board positions that continue to remain open (1, 9, 10) and to recruit involvement from the WCB on our School Health Council to help inform and improve our efforts related to physical activity and nutrition. The WCB Convention proved to be an excellent opportunity to connect with blind and low vision people, learn from others, and listen to some excellent speakers.

On a much lighter note, another highlight for October is that one of our new students dressed up as me for Halloween.  The costume appropriately included a bald head, beard wig, name badge with my name and title, and slightly more formal appearing attire.  I helped the student complete the look with a necktie from my closet.  This student and I share the same last name and have had a good time bonding over that fact. 

November

November 1:
Meeting with LIFTT building art curator

November 1:
Staff vs. students Goalball match

November 1:
BADIE meeting

November 4:
COSB board meeting

November 4:
Unified English Braille (UEB) committee meeting

November 5-7:
National Federation of the Blind (NFB) of Washington fall convention

November 8:
APH Ex-Officio Trustees meeting with Pam Parker, Director of Outreach and Jennifer Fenton, Director of the Ogden Resource Center (ORC)

November 9:
LIFTT building – potential contractor walk-through

November 9:
Caseload matrix meeting with Pam Parker, Joe Dlugo (Teacher of the Visually Impaired-Outreach), and Danya Borowski (IT manager)

November 9:
OSPI statewide Covid updates and collaboration webinar

November 10:
Meeting - National Center on Deaf-Blindness (NCDB) Technical Assistance Agreement re: Interveners in WA

November 10:
Meeting with Dacia Johnson, Executive Director of the OCB to set meeting agenda

November 10:
Virtual meet and greet with Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) youth services

November 10:
Small Agency Cabinet forum

November 12:
Meet with students regarding play area remodel

November 16:
Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meeting

November 16:
Meeting to discuss intervener community of practice

November 17:
Lockdown drill

November 18:
Listening sessions with staff

November 18:
Lockdown drill-debrief

November 18:
Results Washington meeting – Climate Change

November 18:
Meeting with the Director of the Office of Equity

November 19:
Board meeting

Highlight
One highlight of November was attending and presenting at the NFB of Washington’s Annual Convention. I have developed a real sense of appreciation and honor associated with being actively involved in both the WCB and NFB Annual Conventions. As a budding researcher, I recognize the incredible value of being able to be authentically involved in these convention efforts.  I had the opportunity to present much of the same information to NFB that I presented to WCB.  Again, I intentionally focused a portion of my speech to recruiting NFB members to serve on our Board of Trustees and on our School Health Council. It was truly an honor to represent WSSB at the NFB convention. At the NFB convention, I heard from wonderful speakers, connected with blind and low vision people as well as parents of blind and low vision children.  I was especially pleased to learn the positive impact that WSSB Outreach Services had on a young student and their parent who were advocating for appropriate technology supports and services in their home district.  In that case, our technology experts provided assessment and instructional supports to help support a positive outcome for the student. 

At the conclusion of this year’s Veteran’s Day Assembly in which we heard from Rian Hansen, a former WSSB O&M Specialist intern and Army Veteran who also happens to be blind, I had the opportunity to engage with students about a student-initiated request for change.  Last spring, I received a list of requests from a group of students advocating for various campus improvements. The list of requests centered on improving our playground to be more inclusive.  The list of six items focused mostly on our swings, which seem to be one of the most commonly used areas of our playground, at least as it relates to WSSB students. In sum, they advocated for a variety of ways to make our swings more inclusive to people utilizing wheelchairs.  This includes a wheelchair accessible swing, a concrete sidewalk to the swing area, and replacing the bark chips with an accessible base.  Dave Zilavy has evaluated a number of options and plans are underway to follow the advice of our students and make significant improvements to this area of our campus.  Our goal is to unveil the newly updated and accessible swing area to students by the track meet in late spring 2022.  I shared our intent to implement the students’ advocacy ideas and continue to involve them in the process and decision making of this work.  We expect to lean on student council to be the voice of the student body in this process. 

Finally, to prepare for the future meetings of the School Health Council, WSSB food services created and distributed a survey for students and parents about the food options provided by WSSB.  This survey has been distributed to students and families and will be used as data to help inform our nutrition and physical activity improvement efforts on campus. We are expecting the School Health Council meetings to begin in January 2022. 

Ongoing

Department managers and administration team meetings

PFBC meetings 

Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

NWABA Board meetings 

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings  
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